

Department of Education, Employment and Workplace Relations

LISTENING TO STUDENTS' AND EDUCATORS

VOICES

KATHRYN MOYLE &

SUSANNE OWEN

LISTENING TO STUDENTS' AND **EDUCATORS'VOICES**

THE VIEWS OF STUDENTS AND EARLY CAREER EDUCATORS ABOUT LEARNING WITH TECHNOLOGIES IN AUSTRALIAN EDUCATION AND TRAINING

DR KATHRYN MOYLE

Associate Professor University of Canberra

Research Findings

DR SUSANNE OWEN

Executive Director Owen Educational Consulting

Copyright Notice



This work is licensed under the Creative Commons Attribution-Share Alike 2.5 Australia License. To view a copy of this license, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-sa/2.5/au/ or send a letter to Creative Commons, 171 Second Street, Suite 300, San Francisco, California, 94105, USA.

CITATION

The correct citation for this document is:

Department of Education, Employment and Workplace Relations, 2009. Accessed (insert date accessed) [Online] available at:

http://www.deewr.gov.au and http://www.aictec.edu.au

ATTRIBUTION

The Department of Education, Employment and Workplace Relations wishes to thank University of Canberra and Owen Educational Consultancy for undertaking this research.

It is a requirement of usage under the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial Share-Alike 2.5 Australia Licence that you:

Attribute authorship of *Listening to Students' and Educators Voices: Research Findings* to Associate Professor Kathryn Moyle PhD, University of Canberra and Dr Susanne Owen, Executive Director, Owen Educational Consultancy

And

Attribute ownership of the Copyright, and all rights associated with *Listening to Students' and Educators Voices: Research Findings*, to the Commonwealth of Australia

NON-COMMERCIAL

This research can be copied, distributed, displayed and any derivatives of this research are to be used for non-commercial purposes only unless permission is expressly sought from the Copyright owner.

DISCLAIMER

The Commonwealth of Australia (the Commonwealth) makes no representations as to the content and suitability of the information contained in *Listening to Students' and Educators Voices: Research Findings.* Precautions have been taken to ensure that the information and resources to produce these research findings is as accurate as possible, however the Commonwealth makes no guarantees regarding this.

The material incorporated or summaries of views and recommendations of third parties is assembled in good faith, but does not necessarily reflect the considered views of the Commonwealth, or indicate a commitment to a particular course of action.

The Commonwealth does not endorse views or recommendations contained in subsequent adaptions or adapted or modified versions of this research by any third parties that occur after the date of initial publication.

LIMITATION OF LIABILITY

The Commonwealth accepts no liability arising from use or reliance by any person or organisation on the material contained in the Listening to students' voices research findings, the Creative Commons License, any liked websites or any subsequent adaptions of the research.

The Commonwealth recommends users exercise their own skill and care and carefully evaluate the accuracy, completeness and relevance of both the licence and the research.

19	R	Ν	-
•••	-		-

PRINT	978-0-642-77878-9
PDF	978-0-642-77879-6
RTF	978-0-642-77880-2

Canberra Australia 2009

LISTENING TO STUDENTS' AND EDUCATORS' VOICES

THE VIEWS OF STUDENTS AND EARLY CAREER EDUCATORS ABOUT LEARNING WITH TECHNOLOGIES IN AUSTRALIAN EDUCATION AND TRAINING

Research Findings

Acknowledgements

This research project involved many people and organisations without whose assistance the work would not have been possible. It was undertaken with financial support from the Department of Education, Employment and Workplace Relations (DEEWR) and was guided by the following members of its' national cross-sectoral reference group:

- Professor Kerri-Lee Krause Griffith University, Brisbane, QLD
 - Ms Annie Ferguson Australian Flexible Learning Framework, TAFE, SA
 - Mr Kevin Richardson Principal, Immanuel School, Adelaide, SA
 - Ms Nonie Ashworth Department of Education, Employment and Workplace Relations
 - Ms Julie Martinsen Department of Education, Employment and Workplace Relations

Previous DEEWR reference group members

• Dr Claire Leach

•

•

• Ms Deborah Hamilton

The Australian Information and Communications Technology Committee (AICTEC) has supported the project and has received reports during 2008 and 2009 about the progress of the research. Ms Sue Hollands and Ms Karen Halley in the AICTEC Secretariat have assisted with communications and research management throughout the project.

Support in collecting the data was provided through a network of 92 key officers across a range of jurisdictions including the government and non-government schools sector, the vocational education and training institutions, and universities. Thank to you all for your invaluable assistance with this project.

A special thanks goes to all the students and early career teachers who either completed a survey or participated in a focus group. It is your views that constitute this research.

Finally, many thanks to Dr Susanne Owen for all her work on all stages of this project. Dr Owen undertook all her work in a timely, supportive and thoughtful way, and with infinite good humour.

Many thanks to you all!

Kathryn Moyle

Contents

1.	Executive summary	7
2.	Method	9
	2.1 Online surveys	9
	2.2 Focus groups	10
3.	Findings	12
	3.1 Access and use of technologies	12
	3.2 Online and computer games	19
	3.3 Social networking	22
	3.4 Learning styles and educational value of technologies	24
	3.5 Support for learning with technologies	29
	3.6 Practicum experiences and becoming a teacher	33
	3.7 Future expectations	42
4.	Conclusion	46
	4.1 Access and use of technologies	47
	4.2 Online and computer games	47
	4.3 Social networking	48
	4.4 Learning styles and educational value of technologies	49
	4.5 Support for learning with technologies	49
	4.6 Practicum experiences and becoming a teacher	49
	4.7 Future expectations	50
	4.8 Finally	50
5.	References	52
6.	Appendix One: Participants	55
7.	Appendix Two: Access and use of technologies	58

List of tables

Table 1	Participant numbers for online surveys	9
Table 2	Participant numbers for focus groups	11
Table 3	Years of experience using a computer & self-rated Internet knowledge	11
Table 4	Percentage of respondents who indicated that 'most' or 'all of the time' computers and Internet assist their studies	16
Table 5	Specific uses of the Internet across cohorts	17
Table 6	Use and ownership of mobile phones across the participant cohorts	18
Table 7	Main functions used on mobile phones by all cohorts	18

List of tables (cont)

Table 8	Other functions used on mobile phone by the respective cohorts	18
Table 9	Percentage of each cohort that reported having played online games and the degree of interest expressed in online games by cohort	19
Table 10	Degree of interest in various types of computer games	20
Table 11	Degree of agreement about the benefits or not of computing games	20
Table 12	Degree of agreement about what is learnt by playing computer games	21
Table 13	Views of whether more use of computing games should be used for learning	21
Table 14	Degree of interest in social networking and media sites	22
Table 15	Extent of use of social networking sites for learning	22
Table 16	Degree of agreement to statements about their experiences of different characteristics of teaching and learning in education & training institutions	25
Table 17	Degree of agreement across cohorts about ways of using computers and the Internet for learning	28
Table 18	Degree of agreement about ways participants use computers and the Internet to support their learning	28
Table 19	Degree of agreement about access by participants to support of teachers/lecturers, and participants views about the skills with technologies of teachers/lecturers for teaching and learning	29
Table 20	Degree of agreement about online activities occurring at school/ training/university	30
Table 21	Degree of agreement about some technology functions in education and training institutions	31
Table 22	Degree of agreement about use of Internet by participants	31
Table 23	Degree of agreement about support from teachers and other students using the Internet	32
Table 24	Pre-service teacher education students and early career teachers responses about their views and experiences of their teacher education courses and lecturers' skills	37
Table 25	Pre-service teacher education students and early career teacher respondents' views of identified issues for classroom practices	40
Table 26	Adult students' expectations of access to technologies in education and training institutions	42
Table 27	Extent to which adult cohorts agreed that social networking and media sites should be used in their courses and by their lecturers	43
Table 28	Extent to which adult cohorts agree about lecturers' skills with technologies in their courses	43

List of tables (cont)

Extent to which all cohorts agree about their predicted uses of technologies in the next year	44
Extent to which cohorts agree about their predicted uses of online technologies in the next year	44
Combined numbers of participant numbers for surveys and focus groups	55
Gender and sector profile of survey completers	55
Year levels of preparation to teach undertaken by preservice teacher education students and early career teachers	56
Flexible delivery profile of the participants	56
Hours per week of distance education/flexible delivery	57
Student Teacher/Early Career/International Student Teacher Profiles	57
Frequency of students' access and use of the Internet from home	58
Frequency of Internet access in computer labs by the different student cohorts	58
Frequency of access and use of the Internet in classrooms or lecture theatres by the different student cohorts	58
	Extent to which all cohorts agree about their predicted uses of technologies in the next year Extent to which cohorts agree about their predicted uses of online technologies in the next year Combined numbers of participant numbers for surveys and focus groups Gender and sector profile of survey completers Year levels of preparation to teach undertaken by preservice teacher education students and early career teachers Flexible delivery profile of the participants Hours per week of distance education/flexible delivery Student Teacher/Early Career/International Student Teacher Profiles Frequency of students' access and use of the Internet from home Frequency of Internet access in computer labs by the different student cohorts

List of figures

Figure 1	Regularity of access and use of the Internet in computer labs according to student cohort	13
Figure 2	Regularity of access and use of the Internet in classrooms or lecture theatres according to student cohort	13
Figure 3	Where primary students access the Internet	14
Figure 4	Where secondary students access the Internet	14
Figure 5	Where VET students access the Internet	15
Figure 6	Where pre-service teachers access the Internet	15
Figure 7	Extent of confidence in their use of computers and the Internet for their studies	16
Figure 8	Responses to statements about online media sites	23
Figure 9	Responses to statements about social networking sites	23
Figure 10	Views of each cohort about including technologies into classroom activities	25
Figure 11	Degree of agreement about different ways of using technologies in learning	26
Figure 12	Degree of agreement to statements about how computers and the Internet are used by all cohorts	27

List of figures (cont)

Figure 13	Students' views of their supervising teachers on practicum	35
Figure 14	Students' views of lecturers technical skills	35
Figure 15	Frequency of inclusion of technologies in their teaching and learning during practicum	38
Figure 16	Number of schools in which practicum had been undertaken by participants	38
Figure 17	Extent of motivation and enjoyment by the students taught by pre- service teacher education students and early career teachers during their practica	39
Figure 18	Pre-service teacher education students' and the early career teachers' views of the IT infrastructure and support at the schools in which they undertook their practica	40
Figure 19	Pre-service teacher education students' and the early career teachers' views of the 'backend' IT infrastructure at the schools in which they undertook their practica	41

1. Executive Summary

This report outlines findings collected from listening to and analysing the views and expectations of students within Australian education and training institutions about learning with technologies. The overarching question for this research was: 'what are the views of students and early career educators, about learning with technologies in Australian education and training?' In 2008, students in primary and secondary schools, vocational education and training (VET) institutions, international students studying education in universities and pre-service teacher education students contributed to the research based upon their current experiences and views. Early career teachers were asked to reflect on their experiences as pre-service teachers. Data was collected through online surveys and focus groups. The research design was informed by a literature review, which is available at: http://www.aictec.edu.au/aictec/go/home/priorities/pid/233.

The purposes of this research were:

- (a) To gain an improved and contemporary understanding of the expectations and experiences of learners and early career educators, of how information and communication technologies (ICT) may be utilized to improve learning outcomes; and
- (b) To develop a better understanding of students' and educators' requirements regarding ICT in education and training.

The data collected shows that within their educational institutions and at home, students and early career educators have access to and use a range of technologies for teaching and learning purposes, but in particular, use computers and the Internet. Access and convenience to computers and the Internet within education and training institutions varied for the different respondent groups, according to specific locations, including within their education and training institutions. In general, more use of the computer and Internet for educational purposes is made by students as they progress through the respective levels of education. Participants indicated they use technologies to research information; for communication and group work activities with other students and educators; for solving problems; presenting assignments; and for reflection, planning and for creative purposes.

All cohorts indicated the importance of high quality teachers who form positive relationships and can construct relevant and engaging learning contexts, with and without technologies. Survey and focus group responses identified the following benefits of including technologies in education and training:

- Access to detailed and easy-to-access information;
- Skill building through problem-solving;
- Development of maths and other literacies;
- Opportunities to practice tasks;
- Increased motivation to learn through self-directed and interest-focused work;
- Improved presentation of work including the use of office productivity and multimedia software applications;
- Personalized learning that supports different learning styles and levels; and
- Increased control of their own learning.

The value of technologies for communication and group work activities was recognised by all cohorts. Tertiary students in particular, indicated they value communication with their lecturers through using technologies such as email and discussion lists. Despite students' preferences for varying approaches to learning however, many students reported their classroom activities often involve considerable teacher/lecturer information-giving. Online games and social networking and media sites were reported to be of interest and used frequently by many respondent groups, particularly outside of educational institutions. Despite some concerns about possible distractions, over half of the respondents from most groups indicated that educational games should be more widely used because of their motivational and educational benefits.

The value of social networking sites for learning received variable responses. MSN was commonly identified as 'often' or 'sometimes' being used across all groups. Unique to secondary students however, was the extent of their involvement in chatting online with other students in regard to their studies, with over 70% of online survey respondents indicating they did so.

There were mixed responses about the value of Myspace, Instant Messaging, Facebook, Although 50% of primary students reported using MSN for learning, around 70% of primary students indicated they believe sites such as MySpace, Facebook and YouTube are more for fun than for learning, and should be accessed from home rather for from schools. On the other hand, about half of the post-school, adult respondents disagreed with the younger students. The adult students instead indicated they believe social networking and media sites such as YouTube and Flickr can be used for educational purposes.

All respondents indicated they have high expectations about access to and use of computers and the Internet at various education and training locations and want intranet access from home. Respondents also indicated they expect teachers and lecturers to have confidence in using technologies and to use email to communicate with them.

Across all cohorts concerns were raised about issues related to teaching and learning with technologies. These concerns included insufficient time, lack of access to and use of the Internet, concerns about the speed of the Internet, and concerns about the level of teacher/lecturer skills. These concerns were raised by about half of respondents in most groups, although some issues were identified as being of greater concern for some respondent categories than others.

About a third of adult participants indicated they believe that improving lecturers' knowledge of online games would improve students' learning. Over 40% of primary students and 60% of secondary students raised concerns about online sites being blocked at their educational institutions and the impact of this filtering on their studies. Issues such as plagiarizing, distractions in lessons caused by playing games, online bullying, and viruses were raised by some in focus groups. In the surveys, these issues were not seen as a concern by around half of respondents in all groups.

All cohorts emphasized the importance of good relationships and communication between students and educators, and indicated they would like to receive more formative feedback from their teachers and/or lecturers. Participants also indicated they would like greater variety and more interesting learning approaches, more personalized learning that caters for their individual requirements, and the opportunity for individual help. Importantly however, focus group respondents highlighted the importance of face-to-face teaching aided by technologies, rather than advocating only face-to-face or only online learning. Furthermore, while more up-to-date technology, faster Internet speed, more accessible computers such as laptops, and less blocked Internet sites were suggested by respondents, the quality of the teachers and lecturers was reiterated across all cohorts. The challenges then are before us.

2. Method

Data for this research was gathered during 2008 using online surveys and focus groups. The research method was developed following a review of Australian and overseas literature. This review is available at http://www.aictec.edu.au/aictec/go/home/priorities/pid/233. Approval to collect data was provided by the University of Canberra, Committee for Ethics in Human Research. Access to individual universities, schools and training organisations was approved by the relevant organisation or government department. Access to these institutions was assisted by key officers or 'conduits' for the project who were self-identified within each of the participating organisations.

2.1 Online surveys

Specifically designed online surveys addressing the same core topics, were developed for each cohort of participants. Additional questions about their practicum experiences were developed for the pre-service and early career teachers' surveys. Access to the online surveys was available throughout Australia. Although the surveys addressed the same topics across all cohorts, where appropriate, to meet the reading age of the different student and educator groups, the survey questions were slightly reworded or re-ordered for ease of use. The surveys remained available for a three month period. A total of 1082 surveys were analysed, with survey numbers for the various cohorts indicated in Table 1.

Participant cohort	Responses
Primary students	502
Secondary students	152
VET students	70
International students	23
Pre-service teacher education students	235
Early career teachers	100
Total number of responses	1082

Table 1: Participant numbers for online surveys

The number of VET students who completed the online surveys was lower than for all the other cohorts except for international students. To build a fuller picture of VET students' learning with technologies, the findings for the VET cohort of students collected through this research, have been reviewed in light of the data collected through the 2008 E-Learning Benchmarking Project¹. The E-Learning Benchmarking Project surveys students and others annually regarding the uptake, use and impact of e-learning in the VET sector. The E-Learning Benchmarking Project provides complementary data to that collected through this research. The student findings from the 2008 E-Learning Benchmarking Project surveys have been used to confirm the VET student data collected through this research. Survey findings collected from the international students have been treated as indicative only, due to the small number of responses.

¹ I & J Management Services (2008), 2008 E-learning Benchmarking Survey Final Report, Australian Flexible Learning Framework, http://e-learningindicators.flexiblelearning.net.au/survey_results08.htm.

2.2 Focus groups

Key issues emerging from the surveys were followed up in focus groups. The focus groups were conducted with each cohort group, in metropolitan and regional locations. Each focus group consisted of only one cohort of students at a time. That is, primary students participated in focus groups consisting only of primary students of the same age, and similarly with secondary students. Focus groups with VET students included participants from a range of different trade areas. Focus groups with the university students included both under-graduate and post-graduate students. The early career teachers' focus groups consisted of teachers in their first five years of teaching.

The focus groups were conducted to provide complementary data and to add richness to the data collected through the online surveys. Discussions in the focus groups enabled clarification of issues and allowed views to be both challenged as well as accepted. Technologies were integrated into the research method through the data collection for the focus groups, using the electronic Zing system.

Zing is an Australian tool that combines hardware with a software application to enable the connection of multiple keyboards to a single computer to create a shared working space. It allows individuals and groups to work together in the same space and time. Zing is used in face-to-face settings, with several cursors working on the same screen at once. Each cursor is allocated its own self-contained display space which presents as a common image to all participants.

The Zing system is beneficial for assisting data collection in focus groups because it utilises facilitated discussions and the flexibility of the format characteristic of focus groups. Zing has the added benefit that it has the capacity for participants to simultaneously record their own thoughts electronically. The focus group format allows the researcher to explore unanticipated issues and encourage interaction among participants. Ideas recorded by participants into Zing means that the participants' views are collected directly, rather than indirectly through transcription processes. The participant records in Zing can be turned into text with two mouse clicks.

Using Zing offsets one of the weaknesses of traditional focus groups methods where discussions can be sidetracked or dominated by a few vocal individuals and the collection of data can be cumbersome. The traditional data collecting methods used in focus groups, (such as tape recorders and note takers), can be disconcerting to the participants and the transcriptions time-consuming for the researcher to produce. Zing generates reports immediately from the data recorded by participants, which enables data collection and analysis to be rapid.

The version of Zing used in this research had 8 keyboards linked to a portable computer thereby allowing a total of 9 cursors (i.e. the 8 key boards and the portable computer's cursor) to operate on the same screen at once. With the use of a datashow and large screen, research questions were shown visually to all the participants simultaneously, and read out by the researcher-facilitator.

Participants were encouraged to discuss the questions and then to record their individual responses with the keyboards. At the conclusion of each focus group, the Zing system generated reports of the responses from the participants. An analysis of the key themes has subsequently been undertaken.



Zing keyboards

Zing set up

The focus group participant numbers for each cohort of primary and secondary students, VET and tertiary international students studying education, pre-service teacher education students, and early career teachers, are shown in Table 2. Forty focus groups involving 299 participants were conducted.

Fable 2:	Partici	oant ni	imbers	for	focus	grour	b S
L'abic 2.	1 articip	Jan In	mous	101	rocus	Stoup	20

Participant cohort	Number of focus groups	Number of participants
Primary students	15	148
Secondary students	9	61
VET students	4	32
International students	2	6
Pre service teacher education students	5	25
Early career teachers	5	27
Total	40	299

Again, given the number of international students involved in the focus groups was small, the results from these students are taken as indicative only.

Most participants in this research had more than five years of experience using computers and the Internet. Almost all participants indicated they felt they know how to use the Internet. Table 3 summarises these characteristics about the participants.

	Less	1-3 yrs	3-5 yrs	More	Don't	Inte	rnet
	than	%	%	than 5	know	Know	ledge
	1 yr			yrs	%	Yes	No
	%			%		%	%
Primary students	3	12	30	50	6	100	0
Secondary students	1	6	8	84	2	97	3
VET students	5	0	10	85	0	100	0
International students	6	0	0	94	0	100	0
Pre service students	0	1	3	97	0	100	0
Early career teachers	0	1	7	93	0	100	0

Table 3: Years of experience using a computer & self-rated Internet knowledge

Further details about the demographics of participants is available in Appendix One.

3. Findings

The data in each of the surveys has been collected and aggregated for each question and aggregated by topic across respective cohorts, with major themes within each survey and across respective surveys being identified. Data from the focus groups was collected electronically and analysed to determine major themes for each cohort. Analysis has involved aligning major themes from the survey and focus group data. In relation to VET students, analysis of the data collected has been made, and compared with that collected through the 2008 E-Learning Benchmarking Project.

Key findings from the surveys and focus groups are presented here using the following themes:

- 1. Access and use of technologies;
- 2. Online and computer games;
- 3. Social networking;
- 4. Learning styles and educational value of technologies;
- 5. Support for learning with technologies;
- 6. Practicum experiences and becoming a teacher; and
- 7. Future expectations.

3.1 Access and use of technologies

Key findings

All participant groups reported

- high levels of use of computers and the Internet from
 - o Home; and
 - Education and training institutions
- high levels of mobile phone ownership and use.

All participant groups reported

- Low levels or no use of computers and the Internet from:
 - o Local libraries; and
 - o Internet cafes

All participant groups indicated that

- technologies assisted their studies; and
- they felt confident using technologies in their studies.

3.1.1 Access to technologies

Participants reported their use of technologies includes computers and the Internet, mobile phones, digital cameras, video cameras, computer and online games and GPS systems. They mostly access the Internet and use the technologies at their disposal for specific purposes, including for education and training. This section reports findings specifically in relation to the most common technologies used for education and training purposes: computers, the Internet and mobile phones. This section outlines findings in relation to

- home access;
- frequency of access to technologies from education and training institutions; and
- main locations from which students access technologies.

Appendix Two provides further details about students' access to technologies

Home access

All participant cohorts reported high levels of computer and Internet access from home. Over 75% in all student cohorts accessed the Internet more than once per week from home with 70% of students in all cohorts except the primary students reporting they access the Internet daily from home.

Frequency of access to technologies from education and training institutions

Students reported accessing computers from within education and training institutions in computer laboratories (labs) and libraries, but with less access and use reported in classrooms and lecture theatres, as Figures 1 and 2 show. Everyday use of the Internet from computer labs is lowest for primary students and pre-service teacher education students, but primary and secondary students report Internet access once to twice per week from their schools' computer labs.





Figure 2: Regularity of access and use of the Internet in classrooms or lecture theatres according to student cohort



Figures 1 and 2 indicate that Internet access in classrooms and/or lecture theatres is highest among the primary and secondary school students. These findings were reiterated

in the focus groups, where the adult students and early career educators reported limited use of the Internet in lecture theatres. Indeed, 60% of pre-service and international student respondents indicated they never use the Internet in their lecture theatres, and about 20% of these students also reported they do not use the computer labs at their universities.

Main locations from which students access technologies

The main location to access computers and the Internet reported by participants, was at home. It can be seen in the figures below that the degree of home access to technologies increases with the age of the respective cohorts. Access from various locations in their respective education and training institutions was the second most common point of access, except for the university students. Very few participants reported accessing the Internet from Internet cafes and public libraries. Figures 3 to 6 provide further details about the locations each student cohort reported accessing the Internet.



Figure 3: Where primary students access the Internet

Figure 4: Where secondary students access the Internet





Figure 5: Where VET students access the Internet





3.1.2 Use of technologies

Participants in all cohorts reported using a range of technologies. Here, the use of the computer, Internet and mobile phones is reported.

Computer and Internet use

Across all cohorts, computers and the Internet were recognised as assisting with students' studies. Over 70% of all cohort groups agreed the use of computers and the Internet assists them with their studies 'most' or 'all of the time'. Similarly all cohort groups indicated the computer and the Internet assists them with their studies at home, 'most' or 'all of the time', although primary and secondary students gave lower responses to this question than the other cohorts. The majority of all cohorts except the primary students, indicated that computers and the Internet help them to control their learning. Table 4 summarise these results.

% response	Computer+Internet help	Computer+Internet help	Computer+Internet help
Agree most or all of time	with studies	study at home	control learning
Primary	71	67	47
Secondary	87	73	54
VET	97	94	85
International	100	100	88
Pre service	94	92	80
Early career	90	90	77

Table 4: Percentage of respondents who indicated that 'most' or 'all of the time' computers and Internet assist their studies

Respondents were also generally confident about their skills using computers and the Internet in their studies, as Figure 7 illustrates. All cohorts indicated that either 'all the time' or 'most of the time' they felt confident using the computer and the Internet for their studies. Similarly, the 2008 E-Learning Benchmarking Project also found that students expressed confidence in using technologies in their studies.

All of the tin	ne Mos	t of the time	- Sometin	mes <mark>-</mark> Not	at all 📕 N	ot sure
Early career	_	_			-	
Pre-service	-				_	
International		_		-		
VET		-		-		_
Secondary	_			-		_
Primary	_		_	_		
+ 0%	6 10	% 20%	/o 30 ^c	% 40%	⁶ 50%	60%
[Primary	Secondary	VET	Internation al	Pre-service	Early caree
All of the time	36%	56%	55%	57%	46%	40%
Most of the time	33%	33%	34%	31%	48%	44%
Sometimes	24%	7%	11%	12%	4%	14%
Not at all	4%	2%	0%	0%	1%	1%
Notours	20/	20/	09/	0.02	10/	10/

Figure 7: Extent of confidence in their use of computers and the Internet for their studies

Participants in the focus groups also indicated they were confident using technologies to assist their learning, and that they found using technologies motivational for their learning. The following statement from a primary school student is indicative of such sentiments.

We like to learn with hands-on activities like computers. Our favourite activities are putting our minds together to do cool subjects like science experiments and educational computer games and brainteasers.

Participants in all cohorts also reported they either 'strongly agree' or 'agree' they can use the Internet to locate information of interest to them generally, and for their studies. Primary and secondary students reported playing online games (primary 88% and secondary 70%), but these were of less interest to the adult students and early career educators.

Respondents to the surveys indicated they use the Internet for a variety of purposes including for:

- searching for information (range 91%-100%);
- finding locations (range 59%-94%);
- talking with friends using Instant Messaging (IM) (range 64%-94%);
- downloading music (range 42%-86%); and
- contributing to social networking sites (range 40%-69%).

Table 5 summarises these findings from the online survey results.

% yes responses	Search for information	Play online games	Contribute to social Sites (eg MySpace Facebook	Talk friends with Instant Messaging	Communi- cate with family members	Download music	Download media	Find Locations (eg Google earth)
Primary	91	88	40	64	50	55	26	59
Secondary	95	70	66	80	44	86	56	62
VET	100	18	48	70	71	42	42	85
International students	100	6	50	94	100	62	81	94
Pre service	100	36	69	72	86	70	61	77
Early career	100	48	66	69	90	74	72	93

Table 5: Specific uses of the Internet across cohorts

Mobile phones

A high number of survey respondents across all groups indicated they can use a mobile phone. Primary students had the lowest affirmative response rate to being able to use a mobile phone, with 91% reporting they are able to do so. Mobile phone ownership ranged from 95-100% ownership (except for primary school respondents, of whom 55% reported ownership).

Table 6 shows the percentage of respondents in each cohort who reported 'yes' that they can:

- use a mobile phone (91%-100%);
- own their own mobile (55%-100%); and
- regularly use other people's mobile phone $(32\%-64\%)^2$.

² International student data not included

% yes responses	Use mobile phone	Own a mobile phone	Use of other people mobile phone
Primary students	91	55	56
Secondary students	98	96	64
VET students	100	95	32
International students	100	100	31
Pre service teacher education students	100	99	51
Early career teachers	99	99	55

Table 6: Use and ownership of mobile phones across the participant cohorts

The mobile phone functions identified as being of highest use across the cohorts were for:

- phone calls (range 85%-100%);
- text messaging (range 70%-100%); and
- photography (range 44%-83%).

% of responses from the respective student and educator cohorts	Phone calls	Text Messaging	Games	Photos	Video	Music listening
Primary	84	70	77	77	60	54
Secondary	90	94	50	83	51	60
VET	97	92	17	54	22	20
International students	95	100	19	44	12	38
Pre service	97	98	30	66	26	22
Early career	100	97	25	66	31	24

Table 7: Main functions used on mobile phones by all cohorts

Other popular uses of mobile phones especially among primary and secondary students included:

- listening to music (primary 54% to 60% for secondary);
- playing games (primary 77%, secondary 50%); and
- using the video functions (particularly primary 60%, secondary 51%).

Table 8 provides an overview of survey respondents' less-used functions on mobile phones. Of interest here is the degree of use of the 'addresses' function reported by respondents.

% of responses from the respective cohorts	Internet	Email	Diary	Down load music	Radio	TV	GPS	Addresses	Notes	Share files
Primary	14	11	12	22	16	9	6	36	27	15
Secondary	13	6	7	10	10	2	9	49	13	32
VET	12	7	27	5	5	0	2	41	22	5
International	31	31	19	6	12	0	12	50	31	12
Pre service	17	4	28	4	9	1	8	42	23	6
Early career	28	15	47	7	15	1	7	63	25	4

Table 8: Other functions used on mobile phone by the respective cohorts

Across all cohorts then, mobile phones now seem to be more a multi-function device that happens to be able to make phone calls, rather than being a telephone per se.

3.2 Online and computer games

٠	All cohorts reported a level of interest in playing games on
	computers, online and on mobile phones, with school students
	showing the most interest in doing so
•	Over a third of all respondents indicated they have played an
	online game, with over 95% of school students indicating they
	had done so
•	Action and strategy games were reported as being of most interes
	to primary and secondary students
•	Across all cohorts, most interest was expressed in strategy games
•	A majority of school students indicated that playing computer
	games assists them to learn how to solve problems
•	Fine motor skills (learning to be quick with their fingers) was
	reported by over 40% of all cohorts as a benefit of playing
	computer games
•	Educational computer and online games were identified as having motivational worth for students' learning
•	Games were also seen as a possible distraction in class to the
	learning by some students
٠	Some lack of surety was identified by the adult cohorts about the
	value of online and computing games for educational purposes

All cohorts indicated they play games on computers, online and on mobile phones, but the degree varied across respondent groups. It can be seen in Tables 5 and 7 (above) that there is high use of the Internet and mobile phones to play games by some groups, especially primary and secondary students: 88% of primary students and 70% of secondary students indicated they play online games. Almost all primary and secondary students indicated they had played online games (see Table 9 - 95% and 97% respectively), with 92% and 73% of these students also indicating they are 'interested' or 'very interested' in playing online games.

%	Ever played online games? Yes	Interested & Very Interested to play online games
Primary	95	92
Secondary	97	73
VET	51	15
Preservice	61	34
International students	56	37
Early career	32	37

Table 9: Percentage of each cohort that reported having played online games and the degree of interest expressed in online games by cohort

Asked about their level of interest in different types of computer games, it can be seen from Table 10 that the school students were more interested in the different types of computer games than all other cohorts, expect for pre-service and early career teachers' interest in strategy games. Primary students reported most interest in action, sport, driving and strategy

games while secondary students indicated most interest in action and driving games. Across all cohorts, strategy games were identified to be of most interest generally, although secondary students indicated more interest in action and driving games ahead of strategy games.

%	Action	Sport	Driving	Role Play	Strategy	Flight	Other
Interested & Very	games	Games	games	games	games	simulators	games
Interested							
Primary	76	72	69	44	67	52	
Secondary	60	44	59	46	55	32	42
VET	30	24	30	30	42	21	35
International	20	25	26	20	30	5	10
Preservice	23	19	24	28	50	13	27
Early career	34	25	28	36	52	25	28

Table 10: Degree of interest in various types of computer games

There were some cautions raised in the online surveys about the educational value of games however. About a third of all response groups 'agreed' or 'strongly agreed' that computing games can be a distraction to their learning (response range 28%-42%)³, as Table 11 illustrates. Interestingly though, the response rates for 'not sure' about whether computing games are a distraction or not, ranged from a fifth to about a third of the adult cohorts.

On the other hand, educational computer games were seen to be able to keep students' interest in learning, where responses across the different cohort groups ranged from 62% to 73% for all groups except VET students, who had a lower response at 48%. While generally there was strong agreement to educational games engaging students in their learning, there was again a lack of surety about the value of educational computing games, with just under a fifth to a quarter of the adult respondents indicating they were unsure about whether educational computing games keep students' interest in learning.

% responses	Educational comp students' inter	outing games keep est in learning	Computing games are a distraction to my learning			
	Strongly agree or Not sure S Agree S		Strongly agree or Agree	Not sure		
Primary	73		37			
Secondary	67		42			
VET	48	27	28	32		
Pre service	70	19	40	28		
International students	71	24	65	29		
Early career	62	21	38	22		

Table 11: Degree of agreement about the benefits or not of computing games

There was also a degree of uncertainty expressed by the adult cohorts about what skills and abilities may be learnt by students playing computer games. Table 12 shows that while the majority of both primary and secondary students indicated in the online surveys they believe they learn to solve problems by playing computer games, the other cohorts in this study were not as sure. There was less conviction among all cohort groups about the value of computing games to assist with the development of interpersonal skills such as learning to work with others and learning to get on with other people. A majority of the school

³ International students showed 68% agreement that games are a distraction to their learning, but given the small number of respondents, this information is provisional only.

students indicated they learn how to make decisions; to solve problems; and gain dexterity from playing computer games.

% responses By playing computer games I	Lea T Ma Decis	arn 'o Ike sions	Leas conce bet	rn to entrate tter	Lean wo wi oth	rn to ork ith ners	Learn t prob	to solve lems	Learn o wi peo	to get n th pple	Lear be quic my fi	n to k with ngers
	Strongly agree or agree	Not sure	Strongly agree or agree	Not sure	Strongly agree or agree	Not sure	Strongly agree or agree	Not sure	Strongly agree or agree	Not sure	Strongly agree or agree	Not sure
Primary	57		49		46		54		41		72	
Secondary	44		38		35		54		30		63	
VET	20	36	28	27	18	38	26	29	16	36	41	25
Pre service	35	25	26	31	21	26	39	23	16	30	40	23
International students	30	59	30	53	31	56	30	59	18	47	47	41
Early	37	32	32	33	28	31	39	27	23	30	48	28
career												

Table 12: Degree of agreement about what is learnt by playing computer games

There was some enthusiasm from the school students to use more computing games for their learning, while 40% and 45% of early career and pre-service teachers respectively also agreed that education institutions should use more computing games to assist students' learning. Primary and secondary students in the focus groups commented on their preferred learning styles citing computer and online games, hands-on learning, group work and self paced approaches with computers, as most preferred. Underpinning these teaching approaches was the view of participants that positive teacher relationships and wellstructured activities support varied and effective teaching and learning approaches. School students also indicated they liked playing online games outside of school time, because of the complexity of the problem-solving required in these games.

% responses	Education and training institutions should use more computing games for students' learning			
	Strongly agree or agree	Not sure		
Primary	49			
Secondary	58			
VET	28	31		
Pre service	45	38		
International students	57	29		
Early career	40	30		

Table 13: Views of whether more use of computing games should be used for learning

While interest in and use of online and computing games was reported particularly by school students, there was less surety about the value of such games for educational purposes among the adult cohorts. Other views expressed by the adult cohorts suggested however, that improving lecturers' knowledge of current directions in online games would improve students' learning. While some of the cohort responses indicated that the inclusion of computing and online games in students' learning would 'not help' or would only assist to a 'small' extent, over half the pre-service and early career teachers, to a 'medium' or 'high' extent did indicate that improving lecturers' knowledge of online games would assist in improving students' learning.

Further details about the views of pre-service teacher education students and early career teachers, are outlined in section 3.6: Practicum experiences and becoming a teacher.

Key f	indings
•	All cohorts indicated interest in YouTube and Flickr
•	A majority of primary and secondary students indicated they use MSN for learning purposes
•	Pre-service and early career teachers indicated they use Facebook to support their learning
•	There were differing views expressed by the respective participant cohorts about the value of social networking and online media sites for students' formalised learning

Media sites such as YouTube and Flickr are of interest to all cohort groups. The social networking sites MySpace and Facebook were of more interest to the secondary students, preservice and early career teachers than the other participant cohorts. Table 14 illustrates this.

0⁄0	Interested & Very interested MySpace &Facebook	Interested & Very interested YouTube & Flickr
Primary	41	77
Secondary	70	90
VET	49	61
Preservice	73	77
International students	56	75
Early career	67	75

Table 14: Degree of interest in social networking and media sites

Primary and secondary students in particular reported using MSN to assist in their learning. Indeed, the majority of respondents in these two cohorts indicated they use MSN 'sometimes' or 'most of the time' to chat with others to assist in their studies.

% Most of time/ Sometimes	Use Bebo	Use MSN	Use Myspace	Use Facebook	Use Livejournal	Use Live Windows
Primary	11	50	13	12	2	37
Secondary	13	71	45	28	5	43
VET	0	34	15	29	0	25
Pre-service	2	45	22	62	4	29
International	0	38	0	47	10	19
Early career	4	19	13	61	5	18

Table 15: Extent of use of social networking sites for learning

The data in Table 15 shows that while Bebo is used very little, MSN is used by a majority of primary and secondary students. The use reported of MSN however, differs between the early career teachers and the other student cohorts: 19% of early career teachers indicated they use MSN 'sometimes' or 'most of the time' for learning, compared with 50% of primary students and 71% of secondary students. Conversely, 61% of early career teachers and 62% of pre-service teachers indicated they 'sometimes' or 'most of the time' is Facebook for learning purposes compared to 12% and 28% of primary and secondary students, respectively. These findings were reiterated in the focus groups, where both pre-

22

service teacher education students and early career teachers outlined how they had selfinitiated Facebook sites to foster discussion about aspects of their respective teacher education studies. They indicated they had initiated these sites to support discussions about their learning, albeit they were beyond the formal requirements of their courses.

The value of social networking sites for adult students can also be seen from Figures 8 and 9. While the school students indicated that social networking and media sites are more appropriate for use at home rather than at school, and are for fun rather than for learning, Figures 8 and 9 below illustrate that some cohorts disagreed with these statements. In general, the pre-service and early career teachers tended to disagree in larger numbers than the other cohorts about each of the statements in Figures 8 and 9.







Figure 9: Responses to statements about social networking sites

It can be seen that the early career and pre-service teachers disagreed with the statements "sites like YouTube and Flickr are for home and not for school"; "sites like YouTube and Flickr are fun and not for learning"; and that "sites like MySpace, Facebook and Instant Messaging are for fun and not for learning". In contrast, both primary and secondary students agreed that sites like MySpace, Facebook and Instant messaging were for use at home and not at school and are for fun and not for learning. Given the differing views about the value of social networking and media sites across the respective cohorts, more discussion about these sites within education and training communities is required.

3.4 Learning styles and educational value of technologies

Key findings

• Over 70% of all cohorts indicated they benefit from using technologies in their studies.

All cohorts indicated

- they prefer to learn using a variety of styles that are appropriate for the outcomes required
- they like learning that includes technologies
- 'learning with technologies' is one form of 'hands-on-learning'
- their learning experiences include working in groups, solving problems and using technologies
- their learning experiences include a lot of time listening to teachers provide information
- 'good' teachers were seen to be those who have strong interpersonal skills with their students
- students in all cohort groups expect access to technologies in their education and/or training institution, albeit they may have access from home
- the educational value of technologies rests in the assistance technologies provide to undertake both higher order or more complex activities (eg solving problems and analyzing information), as well as lower order activities (eg presentation of work and practicing skills).

All cohorts of participants through both the online surveys and the focus groups emphasised the importance of educators to be able to:

- form constructive relationships with their students;
- give simple explanations;
- structure relevant learning experiences for the outcomes to be achieved;
- use learning styles appropriate to both the content and the learners;
- ensure different learning styles are met;
- support students to learn the answers for themselves; and
- encourage activities that include technologies both for learning and assessment.

While respondents indicated their preferences for a variety of learning styles, a majority of respondents 'strongly agreed' or 'agreed' that "most of the time we have classroom lessons where the teachers/trainers give information and the students sit and listen". It can been seen in Table 16 (over the page), the highest level of response to that statement was received from the pre-service teachers, with 82% indicating they 'strongly agreed' or 'agreed' they mostly listen to lecturers given information. The VET students were least in agreement, although 45% of those VET respondents also 'agreed' or 'strongly agreed'. The high levels of agreement from pre-service teachers perhaps requires some further reflection, since it would appear that in their own learning they are experiencing one particular learning style more heavily than others.

All cohorts were also of the view they feel it is important to have a say about what it is they are studying, and all cohorts indicated that in general, they do feel their views are taken seriously by their teachers/lecturers. The highest level of agreement on this matter was from the pre-service teachers. These findings provide some insights for teacher educators to consider.

Table 16: Degree of agreement to stater	ments about their	experiences of	f different cha	racteristics of
teaching &	learning in educati	ion & training i	institutions	

% Students Strongly agree/agree	Most of the time we have lessons where the teachers give information & students sit & listen	Work a lot with computers	Work in small groups	Do problem solving for learning	Feel views are taken seriously by teachers /lecturers	Feel it is important to have a say about what is being studied
Primary	59	59	52	60	50	65
Secondary	63	48	52	59	56	67
VET	45	82	69	82	73	87
International	63	63	75	69	50	81
Pre-service	82	47	72	73	62	85

Figure 10 (below) shows that when asked whether they would like school/training/university more, if they could use more technologies, all cohorts agreed they would.



Figure 10: Views of each cohort about including technologies into classroom activities

Primary students agreed most strongly. The VET students' findings in this study are consistent with those in the 2008 E-learning Benchmarking Survey which found 33% of VET

student respondents indicated they want 'a lot' of e-learning, and 46% indicated they want 'some' e-learning.⁴ Around 50% of the 2008 E-learning Benchmarking Survey student respondents also indicated the e-learning aspect of the VET courses was a factor in their choice of provider and course because of the flexibility and convenience provided with this mode of learning.⁵ Furthermore 60% of students responding to the *E-learning Benchmarking Survey* indicated that e-learning increased their engagement in learning.

Figure 10 also shows that all cohorts agreed that students benefit from using technologies in their studies, and furthermore, albeit students have access to technologies outside of their classes, all cohorts indicated they still think classes should include technologies. As a cohort, early career teachers and pre-service teachers were more strongly of the belief that students benefit from including technologies in their learning, but all cohorts agreed that students benefit from using technologies in their studies.

It can be seen too from these results that students find learning with technologies largely engaging, and that even though students have access to computers and the Internet outside of school, they nonetheless expect technologies to be included in their learning while at school, in their training, or studying at university.

Figure 11 shows that all cohorts indicated they like having technologies included in their studies, and like working with others where technologies are included. All cohorts also indicated they can present evidence of their work through the use of different media.





⁴ I & J Management Services (2008), 2008 E-learning Benchmarking Survey Final Report, Australian Flexible Learning Framework, p33

⁵ Ibid, p2

Respondents in all cohort groups also indicated that computers and the Internet provide them with the capacity to undertake easy, fast and detailed research. Spell checking functions, neater presentation, lower physical demands of computers over handwriting, independent learning opportunities, online tutorials, opportunities to practice skills and improve to reading and writing, were specific benefits identified by participants. Figure 12 illustrates these findings from the surveys.





Figure 12 also shows that across all cohorts, a majority of the respondents use the computer and Internet to assist in skills development and practice, including for improving reading and writing and for memory development. As one secondary student stated in a focus group: *Technology only helps us to find facts and to help us write reports and to memorise things.*

Beyond using technologies for neatness, practice and drill purposes, over a quarter of online survey respondents indicated they also use computers to assist them in their studies to:

- solve problems;
- analyse information;
- test ideas;
- discuss issues with others; and
- learn from others.

Table 17 illustrates that in general, using computers and the Internet in more complex ways is done so by the adult students more than by the school students.

I use the computer and the Internet to % responses Agree most or All of time	Learn with others	Solve problems	Discuss issues with other students	Test ideas	Analyse information
Primary	31	28	17	23	32
Secondary	44	48	33	32	42
VET	68	67	43	51	56
International	81	69	44	25	44
Preservice	56	71	44	38	57
Early career	68	79	43	56	72

Table 17: Degree of agreement across cohorts about ways of using computers and the Internet for learning

Similarly, the adult cohorts of participants indicated that they 'most' or 'all of the time' use computers and the Internet to undertake activities related to their studies. Table 18 provides some insights into the extent to which participants agreed with statements about how they use computers and the Internet to plan and reflect on their studies, and to communicate with their teachers and/or lecturers and other students.

Table 18: Degree of agreement about ways participants use computers and the Internet to support their learning

I use the computer & Internet to % responses Agree most or all of time	Make concept maps of ideas	Reflect on things learnt	Plan study	Be creative	Communicate with teacher/ lecturer outside of class	Communicate with other students outside class	Work with other students on an activity	For specifically designed tasks
Primary	14	24	25	42	9	42	22	21
Secondary	17	25	32	44	22	59	31	25
VET	25	47	48	52	50	50	46	59
International	44	50	56	56	47	40	25	25
Pre-service	25	39	46	62	64	60	45	42
Early career	45	45	75	69	72	34	59	64

These results are consistent with findings by the 2008 E-learning Benchmarking Survey which showed that around 70% of students indicated confidence in the use of computers and technology prior to course commencement and that this confidence increased through undertaking their studies using some e-learning.⁶ Furthermore, 39% of respondents in the 2008 E-learning Benchmarking Survey indicated they had participated in an online group discussions in their course; 48% had posted messages to a group through an online bulletin board; and 62% had participated in structured email communication involving learners and /or lecturers.⁷

⁷ Ibid, p32

⁶ I & J Management Services (2008), 2008 E-learning Benchmarking Survey Final Report, Australian Flexible Learning Framework, p2

3.5 Support for learning with technologies

Key findings

- The majority of university students surveyed consider their lecturers' skills in teaching and learning with technologies could be improved
- All cohorts indicated they feel
 - they are safe online within their education or training institution; and
 - their private online information is safe at their education or training institution
- No cohorts indicated major concerns about online bullying or the receipt of unwanted emails at their education or training institution
- About a third of participants in all cohorts consider the Internet speed at their education or training institution is not fast enough
- About half the adult students indicated they are able to receive assistance from their lecturers outside of class via the Internet, and less than 20% of the school students indicated this to be the case.

All cohorts indicated they agree there are enough people within their respective institutions to assist them with technical issues. Views varied across the respective cohorts however, about the ability of teachers and lecturers to support students in their learning with technologies.

Table 19 shows that although a majority of primary and secondary students agreed that 'most' or 'all of the time' their teachers' and/or lecturers' skills with technologies are 'good', these views were not held by the pre-service and early career teachers. Only a third of the pre-service and early career teachers agreed 'most' or 'all of the time' their lecturers' skills with technologies are 'good'. Furthermore just over a quarter of pre-service teachers and just over a third of early career teachers agreed 'most' or 'all of the time' their lecturers are able to support their learning with technologies. Alongside of this, half of the pre-service and almost half of the early career teachers indicated they agree 'most' or 'all of the time', their teachers' and/or lecturers' skills with technologies could be improved.

% responses Agree most or all of time	There are enough people to assist me with technical issues at school/training/ university	My teacher/lecturer is able to support my learning with computers and the Internet	My teachers'/lecturers skills with technologies are good	My teachers' /lecturers' technical skills could be improved
Primary	63	57	54	28
Secondary	73	51	54	44
VET	59	64	63	22
International	38	51	43	33
Pre service	58	28	33	50
Early career	57	36	30	45

Table 19: Degree of agreement about access by participants to support of teachers/lecturers, and participants views about the skills with technologies of teachers/lecturers for teaching and learning

Although the majority of school students rated their teachers skills with technologies as able to support their learning, these sentiments were not so strongly expressed in the focus groups. The following statement from a secondary student indicates that some students support their teachers to learn about technologies.

Most of the time we teach the teachers about IT. Well it depends on the teacher. We don't teach the IT teacher.

The majority of participants in all cohorts indicated they feel safe on the Internet at their education or training institution and that similarly, they feel their private information is safe online within those institutions. Neither online bullying or unwanted emails were considered to be much of an issue for these participants, although the primary student cohort reported the highest number of participants 'agreeing' that online bullying occurs at their schools. Table 20 presents these findings. Plagiarizing, online bullying, viruses, and the blocking and filtering of websites were raised as issues by some participants in the focus groups. These issues however, were not considered major issues by the survey respondents. It should be noted though that the highest level of agreement to statements about online bullying came from the primary students. Around half of all respondent groups on all of these issues however, indicated these issues were not at all of concern.

% responses Agree most or all of time	Online bullying occurs at my school/training/ university	Unwanted emails is a problem at my school/training/ university	I feel safe on the Internet at school/training/ university	I feel that my private information online is safe at school/training/ university
Primary	17	14	72	53
Secondary	9	15	84	70
VET	2	13	77	72
International	0	12	57	57
Pre service	1	11	79	76
Early career	3	12	75	68

Table 20: Degree of agreement about online activities occurring at school/training/university

Teaching and learning with technologies is possible when the infrastructure works: the Internet is fast enough for students to undertake activities using it, and the computer programs work without problems, and without viruses. When the infrastructure works then teaching and learning with technologies can be seamless: not be noticed and be a normal part of teaching and learning. It can be seen in Table 21 that about a third of primary (36%) and VET students (37%), and less than half of the pre-service teachers (44%) agreed that 'most' or 'all of the time' the Internet speed at their school, training institution or university, is fast enough for their learning requirements. Similar numbers of respondents conversely however, did not think it was fast enough 'sometimes' or 'at all'.

Participants commented in the focus groups however, that accessing computers and the Internet is not the endpoint for their learning. It is the application of these technologies to their studies that is important, as the following statement from a VET student indicates.

Practical application of learning requirements within the classroom would help aid in comprehension and retention of material. More use of technology within the classroom

environment to help aid us in the use of this technology in the environment would also help as would faster computers within the campus.

The majority in all cohorts agreed the computer programs worked at their education or training institution, although again the primary students were the least convinced of this statement. Similarly, viruses were not seen as getting in the way of using computers at school, in training or at university, although the primary students reported the highest agreement 'most' or 'all of the time', that viruses stop them from using the computers at school. Table 21 illustrates these findings.

% responses Agree most or all of time	Internet speed is fast enough for me at my education or training institutions	The computer programs work at school/training/university	Viruses stop me using the computers at school/training/university
Primary	36	53	18
Secondary	57	71	10
VET	37	70	4
International	61	63	6
Pre service	44	73	2
Early career	64	66	10

Table 21: Degree of agreement about some technology functions in education and training institutions

All participant cohorts in the focus groups expressed a level of concern about the extent of filtering and blocking of websites they would otherwise like to access for their studies. The degree of agreement to the statement in the online survey that "there are some sites that I would like to use for my studies I am not allowed to use at school/training/university", received less agreement from the adult cohorts, but a majority of the secondary students (64%) and over 40% of primary students agreed with the statement 'most' or 'all of the time'. While only 5% of preservice teachers agreed that filtering limited their access to sites they would otherwise want to use, 27% were 'unsure'. Table 22 also shows that about a third of the respondents indicated their teachers are concerned about students' plagiarizing from the Internet although this was lower for VET students (21%) and higher for secondary students (42%).

% responses Agree most or all of time	There are some sites that I would like to use for my studies that I am not allowed to use at school/training/university	My teachers/lecturers are concerned about plagiarism
Primary students	42	36
Secondary students	64	42
VET students	25	21
International students	0	38
Pre service teachers	5	36
Early career teachers	19	38

Table 22: Degree of agreement about use of Internet by participants

Table 23 shows around half the adult students (44-51%) agreed that 'most' or 'all of the time' they are able to receive assistance from their lecturers outside of class via the Internet. Only 12% of primary students and 18% of secondary students agreed this was the case with their

teachers. Furthermore, between a third and a half of pre-service and early career teachers agreed that 'most' or 'all of the time', they had been able to get assistance from other classmates, but this response rate fell to 20% for primary students.

% responses Agree most or all of time	I get help from teachers/lecturers outside of class using the Internet	I get help from other students outside of the class using the Internet
Primary students	12	20
Secondary students	18	28
VET students	47	44
International students	47	46
Pre service teachers	44	38
Early career teachers	51	50

Table 23: Degree of agreement about support from teachers and other students using the Internet

Participants in the focus groups made suggestions for improving the quality of teaching and learning with technologies. Not all suggestions included technologies, but all suggestions were considered to impact on the quality of teaching and learning with technologies. Their suggestions included:

- improved teacher relationships and more varied and interesting learning approaches;
- personalized learning approaches and more individual help;
- smaller class sizes;
- faster equipment and Internet access;
- more computer access e.g. a laptop per student;
- the use of more educational games;
- less websites blocked;
- more podcasts produced for home access to lectures and lessons;
- the continuance of face-to-face teaching and learning but with technologies included;
- professional learning of educators about teaching and learning with technologies;
- better communication with students from teachers/lecturers including via the Internet;
- care with overuse of presentation slides, interactive whiteboards and lecturing;
- the continued use of text books;
- the use of more simulations to enhance experiences; and
- the provision of practice tests, sample exercises that are available online.

It will be interesting to reflect upon these findings in 2010, in light of the Australian Government *Digital Education Revolution*⁸ policy initiatives. During 2008 and 2009, as a result of the *Digital Education Revolution*, deployments of computers have been made to all Australian secondary schools students in years 9 to 12. The intention is to give each student in these year levels access to computing technologies at school. It would probably be instructive to re-administer the online surveys and focus groups questions used in this research in 2010, to ascertain whether students' views and expectations about the quality of the infrastructure, and their perspectives about the capabilities of their teachers/lecturers, have changed over time.

⁸ See http://www.digitaleducationrevolution.gov.au

3.6 Practicum experiences and becoming a teacher

Key findings
• The majority of both pre-service teacher education students and early
career teachers indicated to a 'medium' or 'high' extent that
o pre-service teacher education would benefit as a result of greater
use of social networking sites; and
o lecturers' knowledge of current directions in online games would
have improved their pre-service teacher education studies
 About half of the pre-service teachers and early career educators indicated
their lecturers had not assisted them at all with strategies for keeping safe
on the Internet during their teacher education studies
• Over 40% of both pre-service teacher education students and early career
teachers included technologies in their own classroom activities, once to
twice a week during practicum
• Both pre-service teacher education students and early career teachers
indicated they
• received little assistance to learn how to include technologies into
• expressed concerns about the quality of the support from both
their university lecturers and supervising teachers about teaching
and learning with technologies, when an emotion
and learning with technologies, when on practica
• Between a third and almost a half of the pre-service and early career
teachers respectively, considered there was 'insufficient' or 'rarely
sufficient' technical support available in their practicum schools.
и и

This section outlines findings from the data gathered from pre-service teacher education students and early career teachers about their university and practicum experiences. Early career teachers were defined as being in their first five years of teaching. In addition to the core suite of online survey and focus group questions, the pre-service teacher education students and the early career teachers were asked questions about their views and experiences of their preparations for becoming a teacher: pre-service teacher education students were asked about their experiences in their practicum and that of their university classes. Similarly, early career teachers were asked to reflect on their experiences on practicum and as pre-service teacher education students.

A total of 235 pre-service teacher education students and 100 early career teachers completed the online survey and 25 pre-service teachers and 27 early career teachers from the schools and VET sectors participated in the focus groups. Of the pre-service teachers

- 74% indicated they were studying an under-graduate teacher education degree;
- 13% indicated they were studying a diploma of education; and
- 13% indicated they were studying a post-graduate education qualification.

Of the pre-service teacher education students:

- 35% reported they were in their first year of their qualification;
- 13% reported they were in their second year of their qualification;
- 19% reported they were in their third year of their qualification;
- 31% reported they were in their fourth year of their qualification; and
- 2% reported they were in their fifth year of their qualification.

86% of the pre-service teachers indicated they were full-time students and 14% part-time. 79% of those completing the online survey indicated they were female and 21% indicated they were male respondents. The majority of the pre-service teachers indicated they were preparing to become either a primary of secondary school teacher. Appendix One provides further details of the year levels for which both the pre-service and early career teachers were preparing to become.

The early career teachers were also asked about the type of teacher education qualification they had undertaken. Of the 100 early career respondents,

- 53% indicated they had completed an under-graduate teacher education degree;
- 18% indicated they had a diploma of education (ie following another degree); and
- 29% indicated they had completed a post-graduate education degree.

The early career teachers were also asked to indicate in what year of teaching they were.

- 27% indicated they were in their 1st year of teaching;
- 15% indicated they were in their 2nd year of teaching;
- 30% indicated they were in their 3rd year of teaching;
- 12% indicated they were in their 4th year of teaching; and
- 16% indicated they were in their 5th year of teaching.

Of the early career teachers, 80% of the respondents indicated they completed their teacher education qualification full-time and 20% indicated they completed it on a part-time basis. 34% of the early career teacher respondents indicated they were male and 66% indicated they were female. 23% of the early career teachers indicated they were currently undertaking post-graduate study.

The majority of the early career teacher respondents (55%) indicated they currently work in government schools; 10% of the respondents indicated they work in Catholic schools; and 12% indicated they work in Independent schools. A further 14% indicated they work in a registered training organisation and 5% indicated they work in a university. Another 4% indicated they work in other education and training institutions.

A summary of the demographics of the pre-service teacher education students and early career teacher participants involved in this research, is provided in Appendix One.

The responses from the participants in this study suggest there is room for improvement in the quality of teacher education programs in relation to preparing these new educators to include technologies into their own teaching and learning practices. In the focus groups the pre-service teacher education students indicated the opportunities for learning how to include technologies into their classroom activities within their practicum experiences, varied according to the schools and teachers in which they were placed.

Both the pre-service teacher education students and the early career teachers did express concerns about the ability of their university lecturers and their supervising teachers to assist them to learn how to include technologies into their teaching and learning while on their respective practica. Figures 13 and 14 provide insights into students' views about the quality of the skills of their supervising teachers on practicum, and of their lecturers at university. Only 26% and 19% of the pre-service teacher education students and early teachers respectively, thought that 'most of the time' their supervising teachers skills with technologies were high enough to support them to include technologies into their classes while on practicum.

Alongside of these findings, 74% of the pre-service teacher education students and 82% of the early career teachers indicated to a 'medium' and 'high extent' that their lecturers' technical skills required improvement.



Figure 13: Students' views of their supervising teachers on practicum

Figure 14: Students' views of lecturers' technical skills



Similar findings emerged from the focus groups. Early career teachers in the focus groups also reported that many of their in-school supervisory teachers had only basic level technology skills related to Internet use, emailing, word processing and administration purposes. These participants indicated they felt their supervisory teachers did not have the skills relevant to the workplace, referring to the curriculum, classroom management and administration skills required to include technologies in their teaching and learning. There was also a theme of concern in the focus groups about the quality of students' practicum experiences citing:

- minimal feedback from their supervisory teachers;
- lack of freedom (eg in planning, activities, classroom methodologies);
- negativity from older teachers about the profession; and
- a sense of artificiality of the experiences.

Focus group respondents highlighted that the skills of many of their supervising teachers' skills were of varying quality, with some teachers using little technology in their own teaching and learning and having limited access to technologies. These respondents indicated that they thought it was important that for their practica, they were placed into positive school cultures where there was a critical mass of skilled and enthusiastic teachers able to include technologies in their classroom activities, who could be their role models.

A smaller number of focus group participants however, did report positive encouragement to include technologies into their classroom activities while on practicum. Several early career teachers reported in the focus groups that their skills in the use of interactive whiteboards were improved during their practica. The following comment by one participant is indicative of this.

Using technologies was very much encouraged. The classroom teacher was very skilled at using the interactive whiteboard and took the students for computing classes once a week. The students also used computers in the classroom every morning. For me this was the first time I had used the interactive whiteboard and I had not been given any experience with this before, so it was a steep learning curve for me.

Findings from the online surveys, summarised in Table 24 below shows that both preservice teacher education students and early career teachers indicated to a 'medium' to 'high' degree that their lecturers' skills and knowledge of technologies could be improved. These participants also indicated in the online surveys, that pre-service teacher education courses would benefit from inclusion of computers and the Internet in their lectures, and from the greater use of social networking sites. Furthermore they indicated that the knowledge of lecturers about current directions in online games would improve pre-service teacher education studies. About half the pre-service and early career teacher respondents also indicated they had not received any guidance from their lecturers about how to stay safe on the Internet.

Extent of agreement to the following questions	Not at all	Small extent	Med- ium	High extent	Not sure	
To what extent should pre-service teacher	Pre- service	1%	10%	44%	44%	1%
education classes include computers and the internet in lectures?	Early career	3%	4%	33%	57%	3%
To what extent could pre-service teacher	Pre- service	3%	17%	45%	31%	4%
of social networking sites?	Early career	0%	20%	31%	44%	5%
To what extent do lecturers' technical skills require improvement?	Pre- service	3%	18%	46%	28%	5%
	Early career	2%	8%	41%	41%	8%
To what extent do you believe lecturers' knowledge of current directions in online	Pre- service	10%	27%	28%	23%	12%
games would have improved your pre- service teacher education?	Early career	12%	28%	28%	26%	6%
Did your lecturers assist you with strategies for keeping safe on the internet?	Pre- service	52%	28%	11%	3%	6%
	Early career	49%	19%	17%	8%	7%

Table 24: Pre-service teacher education students and early career teachers responses about their views and experiences of their teacher education courses and lecturers' skills

In response to the online survey question about how often they were able to include technologies into their teaching and learning with school students when on practicum however, about a fifth of the pre-service and early career teachers indicated they were able to do so daily. Over 40% of both cohorts reported they did so once to twice a week. Figure 15 below illustrates these findings. Data from the focus groups however suggests that these students included technologies in their practicum classroom activities in spite of the support they received rather than because of it. The following quote from a pre-service teacher is indicative of the sentiments expressed in the focus groups.

On a couple of occasions I borrowed a data projector from the library and I brought in my own laptop. I was told putting that much effort into a lesson is not worth it: stick to the whiteboard and textbook. I was told that the best strategy is to get kids to do rote learning by copying what is put on overhead projector.

The barriers to including technologies into teaching and learning expressed by the pre-service and early career teachers concerned their skills and confidence with classroom and behaviour management strategies. In the focus groups, both the pre-service teacher education students and the early career teachers indicated they required the classroom management skills to include technologies into their practicum classes. The following reflection from a pre-service teacher illustrates this point.

I am still learning behaviour management. I find computer lessons a bit difficult if students want to be loud, silly, need constant help and supervision. I also find time-wise it is more beneficial to get a heap of books out of the local library to use for class research rather than spend a heap of time looking up websites that are usually too difficult for year 4's to read. I have used digital cameras for taking photos of freeze frames e.g. for religion, and planning to make PowerpointsTM.

These findings suggest that while the pre-service teacher education students were keen to include technologies into their classroom activities while on practicum, they felt they did not receive enough guidance or feedback about suitable strategies to do so.



Figure 15: Frequency of inclusion of technologies in their teaching and learning during practicum

Pre-service teacher education students and early career teachers were also asked their views about the impact of including technologies into students' learning, based upon their practicum experiences. These respondents views are mostly based on experiences drawn from practica in two or more schools. Figure 16 summarises the number of schools in which pre-service teacher education students and early career teachers reported they had undertaken their practica.

Figure 16: Number of schools in which practicum had been undertaken by participants



Figure 17 shows that both cohorts believed the students they taught during their practica felt motivated when learning with technologies. Figure 17 also shows that the majority of the pre-service teacher education students and early career teacher online survey respondents indicated that 'sometimes' or 'most of the time' the students they taught during their respective practica, enjoyed working with each other on projects that included learning with technologies.



Figure 17: Extent of motivation and enjoyment by the students taught by pre-service teacher education students and early career teachers during their practica

The online surveys also provide insights into the different activities, issues and concerns of the pre-service and early career teachers, which are summarised in Table 25 below. The majority of respondents indicated that 'sometimes' or 'most of the time' they allowed students to present their work using different media, and that there was suitable online content available for them to use in their lessons. Online bullying however did not appear to be a concern for the majority of these respondents with over half of the early career teachers reporting that online bullying did not occur at all in one or more of the schools in which they did their practicum. A similar response of 47% was reported by pre-service teachers. Concerns about plagiarism were more of a concern to respondents however, as can be seen in the above table.

Extent of agreement with the following statements:		Not at all	Rarely	Some- times	Most of the time	Not sure
	Pre-					
I allowed students to present their work	service	5%	11%	37%	36%	12%
using different media	Early					
using different media	career	9%	7%	22%	61%	0%
There has been suitable online content	Pre-					
available for me to include in my	service	5%	12%	37%	38%	8%
available for the to include in my	Early					
practicum tessons	career	12%	24%	36%	25%	3%
Online bullying occurred on the Internet	Pre-					
at one or more schools in which I did my	service	47%	14%	9%	1%	29%
at one of more senoors in which I did my	Early					
practicum	career	55%	17%	15%	2%	12%
	Pre-					
I was concerned about plagarism by the	service	31%	14%	22%	24%	9%
atudente I teucht en practicum	Early					
students i taugitt oli practiculti	career	15%	13%	39%	27%	6%

 Table 25: Pre-service teacher education students and early career teacher respondents' views of identified issues for classroom practices

While there were concerns expressed about the quality of their practicum experiences by both the pre-service teacher education students and the early career teachers, the views about the infrastructure and information technologies (IT) support facilities in their schools in which they did their practica, were more evenly spread across the range of responses, as the following Figures 18 and 19 illustrate.

Figure 18: Pre-service teacher education students' and the early career teachers' views of the IT infrastructure and support at the schools in which they undertook their practica



Almost a quarter of the early career teachers indicated there was 'not sufficient' technical support in the schools in which they undertook their practica, and a further 21% indicated there was 'rarely sufficient' support. These data compared to a third of the pre-service teachers indicating there was 'insufficient' or 'rarely sufficient' technical support available in their practicum schools. Over half of both the pre-service teacher education students and early career teachers however, considered that 'sometimes' or 'most of the time' the Internet was fast enough. Similarly, over half of the respondents indicated the computer programs they used in class worked 'sometimes' or 'most of the time'.

SPAM and viruses were not considered a problem by most respondents, although almost a quarter of pre-service teachers were unsure. Filtering was considered to function well, but in the focus groups, respondents indicated a level of frustration with the filtering they encountered, as has been outlined earlier in the report.



Figure 19: Pre-service teacher education students' and the early career teachers' views of the 'backend' IT infrastructure at the schools in which they undertook their practica

There are a number of challenges for teacher education evident in the pre-service teacher education students and early career teachers views and expectations. These challenges range from the quality and access to the infrastructure available within schools, training institutions and universities; through to the ways in which learning to teach with technologies is handled in teacher education programs.

3.7 Future expectations



Through the online surveys and the focus groups, all cohorts showed they have high expectations concerning the availability and use of technologies as part of their studies, and within their respective education and training institutions. It can be seen from Table 26 that all adult groups expect their educational institutions to make available computers and the Internet in libraries, computer labs and in private study areas; and to provide intranet access to the institution from home. Although a majority of respondents agreed they expect access to interactive whiteboards in class, expectations were lower about access to this piece of technology compared to computers, the Internet and access to the intranet.

% responses	Extent to which students expect							
Agree most or all of time	Access to computers/ Internet in the library for student use	Access To computers/ Internet in computer lab for students	Access to computers/ Internet in students' private study areas	Access To interactive whiteboard in class	Access to education institution's intranet from home			
VET	97	87	82	68	89			
International	94	85	88	69	94			
Pre service	97	97	84	68	96			
Early career	96	95	92	77	93			

TT 11 OC A 1 1 1			1
Table 26: Adult students	expectations of access	to technologies in education a	nd training institutions

Apart from the VET students, there was considerable agreement that social networking sites (eg MySpace and Facebook) and media sites (eg YouTube, Flickr) should be included in courses as can be seen from Table 27. There was less strength of agreement to lecturers using MySpace and/or Facebook to communicate with their students.

	To what extent do you expect					
% responses Agree most or all of time	Lecturers who can use social sites like MySpace and Facebook to communicate with his or her students	Social sites like MySpace and Facebook are included in courses	Media sites like YouTube and Flickr are included in courses			
VET	39	28	28			
International	50	44	50			
Pre service	32	23	54			
Early career	51	51	72			

Table 27: Extent to which adult cohorts agreed that social networking and media sites should be used in their courses and by their lecturers

Table 19 (earlier) shows between about a quarter and a half of respondents in all cohorts indicated they believed their teachers' and/or lecturers' skills with technologies could be improved. Half of the pre-service teachers (ie 50%) considered improvements in their lecturers' capabilities necessary. Table 28 illustrates the adult cohorts of students expect their lecturers to be confident in using technologies with their students. Strong agreement was expressed by pre-service teacher education students and early career teachers that they believe teacher education qualifications should include units that specifically assist them to develop their understandings about how to include technologies into their classroom activities.

Table 28: Extent to which adu	lt cohorts agree about	lecturers' skills with	technologies in their courses
	n conorto agree aboat	rectarero onino with	teennologies in their courses

	To what extent do you expect							
% responses	Lecturer	Lecturers	Courses building	Courses incorporating				
	confidence	using email	student skills	technologies in teaching				
Agree	in using	to	using	&learning to				
most or all of time	technologies	communicate	technologies	build skills educators				
		with		ability to include				
		students		technologies in their own				
				teaching and learning in				
				the future				
VET	82	97	92					
International	93	93	67	81				
Pre service	91	99	88	88				
Early career	88	93	92	89				

All participant cohort groups indicated they expect to use a range of technologies to communicate with their peers, their teachers and/or lecturers, or in the case of the early career teachers, to communicate with their students. All cohorts expect their teachers or lecturers to be able to email their students.

Tables 29 and 30 summarise the different types of activities with technologies, participants indicated they expect to use in the next year. It is apparent that there are high expectations across all cohorts to use a range of technologies as part of their studies.

	In the next year I expect I will							
% yes response	Email a teacher	Email another student about my studies	Create a presenta- tion	Use inter active white board	Use a digital camera for studies	Access a podcast for studies	Take part in online class	Text message other students about studies
Primary	32	66	68	65	56	27	19	38
Secondary	72	82	86	56	69	44	20	58
VET	44	82	68	45	51	32	66	54
Pre-service	73	39	88	67	80	59	75	67
International		75	88	56	69	50	62	62
Early career	91	63	91	66	90	62	77	73

Table 29: Extent to which all cohorts agree about their predicted uses of technologies in the next year

It can be seen from Table 29 (above) that over two thirds of all participants (68%-91\%) indicated they expect to create a presentation (eg using Powerpoint^M) in the next year. Between a third to over a half of the respondents in each cohort of participants also indicated they expect to use technologies for various purposes in the next 12 months including to:

- use a digital camera in their studies (51%-90%);
- use an interactive whiteboard (45%-67%);
- email other students (39%-82%);
- email a teacher (32%-91%); and
- text message other students about their studies (38%-73%).

While the adult students indicated they expect to take part in an online class in the next 12 months, only about a fifth of the school students expected this to be the case. It can be seen from Table 30 that the respondents in each cohort of participants, in the next 12 months, expect to use technologies for various purposes including to:

- be part of chatroom discussions about their studies (37%-69%);
- check study requirements online (38%-79%); and
- use social networking sites (31%-61%).

% * 00 0 0000	In the next year I expect I will						
most or all of time	Take an online test	Be part of chatroom discussion about my studies	Contribute to a wiki	Check grades online	Check study require- ments online	Access an expert online	Use social network- ing sites
Primary	48	43	22	29	38	21	36
Secondary	61	56	24	29	52	21	61
VET	41	51	38	76	79	54	31
International	56	37	44			50	
Pre service	29	69	16	43	32	48	41
Early career	48	51	37	63	52	57	49

Table 30: Extent to which cohorts agree about their predicted uses of online technologies in the next year

Further to the activities with technologies summarised in Table 30, in the next 12 months, participants also expect to use technologies to assist in their studies. While only about a fifth of the school students indicated they expect to access an expert online, about a half of the adult students indicated they expect to do so. In addition to their own personal use of technologies, the early career educators and pre-service teacher participants indicated 16% and 10% respectively, they expect to use social networking sites with their students.

In the focus groups, participants were asked about what would be their 'ideal world' use of technologies in education and/or training settings. Their responses tended to focus upon the equipment more than the processes of learning, as the following compilation of suggestions illustrates. Suggestions for 'ideal world' use of technologies included:

- A laptop per student and more time spent on computers;
- Interactive whiteboards in each teaching space;
- Reliable wireless in each classroom;
- Faster more reliable Internet in every teaching space;
- Quality educational games;
- Less filtering and blocking of Internet sites;
- More podcasts;
- Home access to resources including through schools/training/universities' intranets;
- More technical support and well maintained equipment and networks;
- Additional teacher/lecturer practically-based professional development;
- Skilled student groups to support teachers with technologies;
- Simulated workplace environments and more use of virtual environments (eg Second Life);
- More online assessments;
- More ability to share documents; and
- Video taping of lessons.

Some participants also commented on the value of Zing for teaching and learning purposes.

4. Conclusion

The overarching question for this research was: 'what are the views of students and early career educators, about learning with technologies in Australian education and training?' Over the past two decades, policies and conjecture have been evident about the importance to individuals and societies of including technologies into education and training at all levels. The purposes, theories and ways in which learning with technologies ought to be conceptualised and operationalised is generating an increasing body of literature. With the arrival of Web 2.0 and the semantic web⁹ however, not enough is known about the ways in which these technologies interact, or may interact, with teaching and learning. There are gaps in our knowledge. Students are at the centre of the work of Australian education and training institutions, yet there has been little research listening to the student voice in relation to learning with technologies. The findings from this Australian research may go some way to filling these gaps.

Students in primary and secondary schools, VET institutions, international students studying education in universities, pre-service and early career teachers contributed their views to this research, during 2008. The findings outlined in this report summarise data gathered from a set of online surveys and focus groups. The findings from the respective cohorts of participants have been presented within the following themes:

- 1. Access and use of technologies;
- 2. Online and computer games;
- 3. Social networking;
- 4. Learning styles and educational value of technologies;
- 5. Support for learning with technologies;
- 6. Practicum and becoming a teacher; and
- 7. Future expectations.

Participants in this research identified a range of issues and suggested strategies for improving the quality of teaching and learning with technologies. Suggestions for improvement included proposals for more, faster and different technologies. Views about the quality of infrastructure however, varied depending on location. All cohorts of participants also made specific suggestions about the ways in which teachers and/or lecturers could improve their skills with technologies, but reiterated that good educators are those who have the interpersonal skills that allow them to establish and maintain productive relationships with students both on an individual and at the whole class level, and at the same time have sufficiently good technical skills for including technologies appropriately into their teaching and learning.

Reflecting on the findings of this research and comparing them with the literature review¹⁰ that informed this research, the following observations are offered.

⁹ The semantic web refers to the online environments that use common formats for the combination of data drawn from different sources. These arrangements allow more complex online interactions than earlier versions of the Internet. The original Internet was used mainly for the exchange of documents.

¹⁰The literature review is available at http://www.aictec.edu.au/aictec/go/home/priorities/pid/233.

4.1 Access and use of technologies

The literature review included 2003 to 2006 Australian data about technology access and use, collected through national statistical data collections such as the Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS); Programme for International Student Assessment (PISA); and the Trends in International Mathematics and Science Study (TIMSS) surveys. PISA and TIMSS provide data about primary and secondary students, and the ABS provides data about Australian households (cf ABS 2008; Organisation for Economic Cooperation & Development (OECD 2007; Thomson & Fleming 2004). These respective national reports indicate high student access to computers and the Internet. Considerable daily computer and Internet use is reported at home and in educational institutions, but with little access occurring in other locations. These reports also indicated access to technologies in education and training institutions was generally provided in computer labs and the Internet was considered by students to be slow.

In the PISA (OECD 2006) research of Australian 15 year olds, students generally indicated frequent use and confidence in using technologies for browsing the Internet, playing games, word-processing, downloading music from the Internet and communicating through email and chatroom. Less use of spreadsheets, graphics programs, and of writing computer programs was reported. The research findings int his study also show that usage by students of the Internet and word-processing is high (daily, several times weekly), especially within educational institutions. In addition, this research shows that downloading of music, games, and the use of email and chatroom facilities, are functions of high use, accessed from home computers.

This new Australian research has collected common data from all student cohorts: primary, secondary, VET, international, pre-service teacher education students as well as early career teachers. All cohorts reported having high, regular access to computers and the Internet at home, and less so within educational institutions. Adult students and early career educators however, reported limited use of the Internet in lecture theatres. The degree of home usage reported by adult students in this research, is higher for these students than that for school students. Adult students also reported their regular use of the computer and the Internet is lower in other locations such as public libraries.

This research has also found that Australian students from all cohorts use mobile phones extensively. Participants indicated they use mobile phones for a range of purposes including phone calls, photos and text messaging. Between 50% and 70% of primary and secondary students indicated they use mobile phones for games, video and listening to music. These Australian findings are consistent with overseas research such as that in the US undertaken using annual surveys of upper primary and secondary school students, through their *Speak Up* days (previously *Netdays*) (Project Tomorrow 2006). Similarly, in the UK, Livingstone & Bober's (2005) research of upper primary and secondary age cohorts showed generally high computer access at school.

4.2 Online and computer games

The literature review prepared at the outset of this project showed there is little Australian research about Australian students' views of the value of online and computer games for learning. This research then, set out to gain some insights into the educational value of playing games on computers, online and on mobile phones. All cohorts in this research reported a level of interest in playing games online including on mobile phones. School students showed the most interest in playing online games. Over a third of all respondents indicated they had played an online game with over 95% of school students indicating they had done so.

A majority of school students indicated that playing computer games assists them to learn how to solve problems and to keeps their interest. They also reported they learnt how to make decisions and to develop fine motor skills. Dexterity (learning to be quick with their fingers) was reported by over 40% of all cohorts as a benefit of playing computer games. About third of all response groups however, 'agreed' or 'strongly agreed' that games could be a distraction in class.

Some lack of surety was identified by the adult cohorts about the value of online and computing games for educational purposes. While school students identified online and computer games as valuable for their learning, less than 50% of adult cohorts believed educational institutions should use more computing games to assist student learning. All cohort groups were less convinced about the value of computer games for building interpersonal skills. Pre-service and early career educators however indicated, that improving their lecturers understandings of online games would improve their teacher education courses.

4.3 Social networking

Research specifically addressing the educational value of social networking sites is currently lacking. Little Australian or overseas research has been undertaken on this topic to date. The literature review that informed this research showed that students overseas make use of email, chatroom and messaging, and more recently social networking sites in their private lives, rather than in their education or training (cf Choy, McNickle & Clayton, 2002; Livingstone & Bober, 2005). Students in these studies commented however, that the potential value of social networking technologies rested in their communication functions. In more recent years, research has investigated the use by students of wikis and blogs, Facebook, YouTube and simulated environments such as Second Life (Project Tomorrow 2006; Wijngaards 2007).

Given there is little Australian research about the educational value of social networking sites, this research set out to investigate the potential educational value of social networking sites, across all the identified student cohorts. This research shows that there were differing views expressed by the respective participant cohorts about the value of social networking and online sites for students' learning. This research shows the common functions used in Australian educational institutions are word-processing and Internet use. Lower use for educational purposes was reported being made of email, chatrooms and social networking sites, especially with primary and secondary students.

This research also shows a 'medium' to 'high' use of technologies for communication purposes. Online sites were considered useful for finding information of interest, and for helping with study requirements. Different cohort groups had different preferences of specific social networking tools. For example YouTube and Flickr with primary students showed negative responses for learning value, but around half of secondary students valued YouTube and Flickr for learning. MSN was commonly identified as being used across all cohorts; Facebook was especially used by preservice teacher education students and early career teachers; and Myspace was preferred by secondary students. Accessing these sites mostly occurred at home. Secondary students indicated they are especially involved in chatting online with other students regarding their studies. Future expectations of Australian students suggest they expect to increasingly use social networking sites for learning purposes in the future.

4.4 Learning styles and educational value of technologies

Several studies have highlighted that students enjoy learning with technologies (cf I & J Management Services 2008; Markauskaite, Goodwin, Reid & Reimann 2006; Li 2007; Livingstone & Bober 2005; Neal, 2005; Project Tomorrow 2006). The literature review that informed this research concluded that students value and enjoy using technologies on a regular basis to build research skills, gain motivation to learn, and to connect with real life experiences. Neal's (2005) research highlighted school student preferences for active learning and that the inclusion of technologies in their learning provided opportunities for school students to have more control over their learning; to collaborate with other students; and to use the teacher as a facilitator rather than a transmitter of knowledge.

In this Australian research, the overwhelming response from the adult students (ie VET, international and pre-service teacher education students, and early career teachers) was that computers and the Internet were helpful in their studies in educational institutions and at home, with over 70% of all cohort groups agreeing the use of computers and Internet assists them with their studies 'most' or 'all of the time'. The value of learning using technologies was identified in regards to research, skills building, motivation, presentation and for personalised learning. Despite students' preferences for learning using technologies, the institutional learning culture for many students involved considerable teacher/lecturer information giving, with some group work and problem solving work involved.

4.5 Support for learning with technologies

A small amount of the literature reviewed pointed to concerns about the quality of teachers' and lecturers' skills with including technologies in their teaching and learning (Jones 2002; Neal 2005). Concerns about the speed of the Internet were also expressed in the literature. Little research at the outset of this research project was available about emerging issues such as online or cyberbullying and unwanted emails. The study by Wijngaards, Fransen & Swager (2006) is an exception.

This new Australian research shows that the speed of the Internet remains a concern for students in most cohorts. Views varied across all cohorts about the ability of teachers and lecturers to support students in their learning with technologies. Only a third of the preservice and early career teachers agreed 'most' or 'all of the time' their lecturers' skills with technologies are 'good'. This research also indicated however, that students not only want technology-savvy teachers and lecturers, they also want high quality teachers who are able to form relationships, give simple explanations, structure relevant learning experiences and ensure that different learning styles are accommodated, with technology being appropriately incorporated into classroom activities.

4.6 Practicum and becoming a teacher

The research reviewed at the outset of this study showed that pre-service teachers when on practicum, used technologies in the classroom more than their supervising teachers. Jones (2002) research conducted during pre-service teachers' practicum showed little ICT use was made by students' supervising teachers. Lack of computer and Internet access, workload issues, lack of technical support and behaviour management issues were the major concerns. Other research with pre-service teachers showed that students were prepared with basic technology skills such as word processing, Internet and presentation skills (cf Albion 2003; Markauskaite et al. 2006), but not in how to meaningfully include technologies into their classroom activities and teaching and learning.

The results from this new research are consistent with those found by Jones in 2002. Many pre-service teacher education students and early career teachers in this Australian study indicated that their practicum supervising teachers and university lecturers had insufficient technology skills to support them during their practica, and were not using technologies to support student-centred, inquiry based learning that fostered high level thinking skills within their teaching. This new research also points to pre-service teacher education students gaining basic computer skills from their educational institutions but are not developing more sophisticated understandings about the teaching and learning with technologies.

In this Australian research, while at least half of primary or secondary students indicated their teachers' skills with technologies were 'good', this view was not so strong among the pre-service and early career teachers in regard to their lecturer skills. Reasons why preservice teacher education students did not include technologies in their practicum classes included insufficient computer access, poor supervisory-teacher role-modelling, and not having sufficient confidence or strategies to overcome obstacles including behaviour management issues.

4.7 Future expectations

The future expectations highlighted in the literature review that informed this research included improvements in the infrastructure required to enable technologies to be seamlessly deployed in classrooms and lecture theatres; and the necessity for building the capacity of educators in all levels of education and training.

In this study, participants identified a range of issues and suggested strategies for improving the quality of teaching and learning with technologies. Suggestions included proposals for more, faster and different technologies. Only about a third of primary and VET students and about half of pre-service teachers were satisfied with the Internet speed at their education institutions for learning requirements. All participant cohorts were also concerned about the level of filtering and blocking of websites they would like to access for their studies. Some participants indicated a preference for accessing the Internet from home rather than from their education or training institution in order to avoid problems with filtering of content.

Between a quarter and a half of respondents in all cohorts indicated their teachers' and lecturers' skills with technologies should be improved in the future. All cohorts of participants reiterated that good educators with appropriate interpersonal skills were crucial to their learning. Participants emphasised that 'good' educators are those that establish and maintain productive relations with their students both on an individual and at the whole class level, and at the same time have sufficiently good technical skills with technologies in educational settings.

4.8 Finally

Listening to the student voice has been important because they are the main stakeholders in their education or training. This research has highlighted that including technologies into education and training represents change at multiple levels. The students across all cohorts in this study have highlighted that teaching and learning with technologies involves more than simply adding technologies to the existing suite of classroom practices: it is more than an add-on. To meaningfully include technologies into teaching and learning at all levels within the Australian education and training sectors requires educators to fundamentally rethink what they do and how they do it. Reflecting upon current practices and research findings such as those outlined in this report is necessary

- to gain an improved and contemporary understanding of the expectations and experiences of learners and early career educators, of how technologies may be utilized to improve learning outcomes; and
- to develop a better understanding of students' and educators' requirements regarding technologies in education and training.

Participants in this study have indicated through their responses to survey and focus group questions that including technologies in education and training has the following benefits. Technologies enable them to

- Access easily, detailed information;
- Build skills through problem-solving;
- Develop maths, informational and other literacies;
- Practice tasks;
- Increase their's and others' motivation to learn through interest-focused and selfdirected work;
- Improve the presentation of work including through the use of office productivity and multi-media software applications;
- Personalize learning that supports different learning styles and levels; and
- Increase their control over their learning.

Interpretations of the findings from this research may enable the development of recommendations for further actions at the individual, local, system and jurisdictional levels. Future directions could include gathering similar data over time, through survey and focus groups. Longitudinal data collection has been initiated in the Australian VET sector through the national *E-Learning Benchmarking Survey*. The collection of cross-sectoral 'student voice' data in Australia would provide new perspectives to our understandings of teaching and learning with technologies, and would also be consistent with work occurring in the US. The not-for-profit *Project Tomorrow*, annually administers surveys across the US on *Speak Up* days. Students across school levels in the US complete these surveys which ask about their use of technologies for learning. Collecting data over time in Australia does not have a long history, however it would allow policymakers to identify developments and changes. Such an approach is particularly pertinent now, given the roll-out of computers to schools as part of the recent Australian Government *Digital Education Revolution*¹¹.

¹¹ For more information about the Digital Education Revolution see http://www.digitaleducationrevolution.gov.au

5. References

Albion, P. (2003). Graduating Teachers' Dispositions for Integrating Information and Communications Technologies into Their Teaching. In C. Crawford et al. (Eds.), *Proceedings of the Society for Information Technology and Teacher Education International Conference 2003* (pp. 1592-1599). Chesapeake, VA: Association for the Advancement for Computing in Education (AACE)

http://www.editlib.org/index.cfm?fuseaction=Reader.ViewFullText&paper_id=18232 [Accessed 3 January 2008]

Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS) (2008). Year Book Australia, 2008. Issue 1301.0 Commonwealth of Australia

Choy, S., McNickle, C. & Clayton, B. (2002). Learner expectations and experience. An examination of student views of support in online learning, Adelaide: National Centre for Vocational Education Research (NCVER), http://www.ncver.edu.au/research/proj/nr0F02.pdf [Accessed 8 February 2008]

I & J Management Services (2008). 2008 E-learning Benchmarking Survey Final Report, Australian Flexible Learning Framework, http://elearningindicators.flexiblelearning.net.au/survey_results08.htm [Accessed March 2009]

Jones, A. (2002). 'Refusing or ignoring? An investigation of student teachers' perceptions and use of computers', in S. McNamara and E. Stacey (eds), Untangling the Web: Establishing Learning Links. Proceedings Australian Society for Educational Technology (ASET) Conference 2002. Melbourne, 7-10 July. http://www.aset.org.au/confs/2002/jones.html [Accessed 6 January 2008]

Li, Q. (2007). Student and Teacher Views About Technology: A Tale of Two Cities? Journal of Research on Technology in Education, 39 (4) pp377-397

http://www.iste.org/Content/NavigationMenu/Publications/JRTE/Issues/Volume_39/Number _4_Summer_2007/Student_and_Teacher_Views_About_Technology_A_Tale_of_Two_Cities_.h tm [Accessed 10 February 2008]

Livingstone, S & Bober, M. (2005). UK Children Go Online. Final report of key project findings, Economic and Social Research Council,

http://www.citizensonline.org.uk/site/media/documents/1521_UKCGO-final-report.pdf [Accessed January 6 2008]

Markauskaite, L., Goodwin, N., Reid, D., & Reimann, P. (2006). Modelling and evaluating ICT courses for pre-service teachers: What works and how it works? In *Informatics Education – The Bridge Between Using and Understanding Computers*, Heidelberg, Springer.

Moyle, K. & Owen, S. (2008). Students' expectations about learning with technologies: A literature review,

http://www.aictec.edu.au/aictec/webdav/site/standardssite/shared/Learner_Research_Li terature_Review.pdf [Accessed April 29 2009]

Neal, G (2005). 'Student Reflections on the Effectiveness of ICT as a Learning Resource' *Australian Association for Research in Education (AARE) Annual Conference,* Parramatta. November/December, AARE, http://www.aare.edu.au/05pap/nea05582.pdf [Accessed 3 February 2008].

Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) (2007).

ICT Familiarity Component for the Student Questionnaire, Programme for International Student Assessment (PISA) 2006. http://pisa2006.acer.edu.au/downloads/Comp_ICT06_Dec07.doc [Accessed 7 February 2008]

Project Tomorrow (2006). Our Voices, Our Future, USA: Project Tomorrow, http://www.tomorrow.org/speakup/pdfs/speakupReport_05.pdf [Accessed 5 January 2008]

Thomson, S. & Fleming, N. (2004). Examining the Evidence: Science Achievement in Australian Schools in TIMSS 2002. TIMSS Australia Monograph no 7, Melbourne: Australian Council for Educational Research (ACER),

http://www.acer.edu.au/documents/TIMSS_02_sciencereport.pdf [Accessed 14 February 2008]

Wijngaards (2007). Survey of young people and social networking sites, The Netherlands: INHOLLAND, http://www.inholland.nl/NR/rdonlyres/B7E53AD1-D05A-4AFC-AE8B-4EEF1D5B28BC/3277/EngelsProfilesitesfinal.pdf [Accessed 12 February 2008]

Wijngaards, G., Fransen, J. & Swager, P. (eds) (2006). *Teenagers and their digital world*, The Netherlands: Centre for eLearning INHOLLAND University, http://www.inholland.nl/NR/rdonlyres/B7E53AD1-D05A-4AFC-AE8B-4EEF1D5B28BC/2667/Teenagersandtheirdigitalworld.PDF [Accessed 8 February 2008]

Appendices

6. Appendix One

Participants

Participants in this research involved students and early career educators in the schools, VET and higher education sectors. Data was collected from 1082 surveys and from 40 focus groups that involved 299 participants. Table 31 provides a summary of the cohorts from whom data was collected.

Table 31: Combined numbers of participant numbers for surveys and focus groups

Participant cohort	Number of survey responses	Focus group participant number	Totals
Primary students	502	148	650
Secondary students	152	61	213
VET students	70	32	102
Pre-service teacher education students	235	25	260
International students	23	6	29
Early career teachers	100	27	127
Total responses	1082	299	1381

Table 32 indicates the gender of participants in each of the respondent groups and provides information about the sector in which the respondents were enrolled or working.

	Gender		Educational institution			
Respondent Class	Male %	Female %	Govt %	Catholic %	Independent %	
Primary	44	56	84	2	12	
Secondary	50	50	18	0	81	
VET	38	64	100			
International	41	59				
Pre-service	21	79				
Early career	34	66	55	10	12	

Table 32: Gender and sector profile of survey completers

Table 33 provides information of the percentage of pre-service teacher education student respondents and early career teachers who indicated the type or year level of teacher for which they were preparing to become. It can be seen that most students indicated they were prepared to become with a primary or secondary school teacher.

	% of respondents				
Year level	Pre-service teacher				
	education students	Early career teachers			
Early childhood	14%	5%			
Junior primary	16%	3%			
Upper primary	16%	4%			
All primary levels	44%	28%			
Middle years (eg 5-9)	12%	11%			
Junior secondary	8%	7%			
Upper secondary	6%	5%			
All secondary levels	35%	43%			
All school levels	1%	4%			
Training	0%	12%			
Adult education	3%	26%			
Higher education	0%	3%			

Table 33: Year levels of preparation to teach undertaken by preservice teacher education students and early career teachers

Tables 34 and 35 provide information regarding the respective cohorts involvement in flexible/distance education study and the amount of time per week they spent studying by distance.

Flexible/distance education study							
Respondent cohort	Yes	No	Not sure				
	%	%					
Primary	24	64	14				
Secondary	29	65	7				
International	31	50	19				
VET	74	31	2				
Pre-service	52	43	7				
Early career	49	49	3				

Table 34: Flexible delivery profile of the participants

Table 34 is of interest in terms of the pre service, early career and VET responses.

Around 50% of preservice and early career teachers indicated their program included some flexible delivery. VET student responses are even higher at 74%. This VET response matches the 2008 *E-Learning Benchmarking Project* data indicating 71% of student responses that their course included a lot or some e-learning.

Respondent	<1	1-2	2-3	3-4	4-5	5-6	6-7	7-10	10-15	15-20 %	20- 25	>25
Ciuso	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	70	,,,	%	%
VET	23	14	14	11	3	0	0	9	3	14	3	6
Pre-service	34	25	9	5	5	7	3	6	2	1	0	4
International	58	8	17	0	8	0	8	8	8	0	0	0
Early career	24	11	24	9	2	4	2	7	11	4	2	0

Table 35: Hours per week of distance education/flexible delivery

Table 36 provides further detail regarding the study programs being undertaken by the preservice, international students and early career teachers. Participant data was collected concerning whether they were enrolled in an undergraduate degree, Diploma of Education or postgraduate teacher education qualification, and identifies the year of study in which respondents were enrolled. Details about early career teacher current studies and the number of years of teaching experience are also provided.

Table 36: Student Teacher/Early Career/International Student Teacher Profiles

Respondent	Under	Dip Ed	Post	F/T	P/T	Early	Early	% :year of current teache			her	
Cohort	grad	Teacher	graduate			Career	Career	education studies or no. of			o. of	
	Teacher	Ed	Teacher			Post	Post		years	as a te	acher	
	Education	Qualific	Ed	%	%	Grad	Grad					
	Qualifi	ation	Quali			Studies	Studies					
	cation	0/	cation			0/	0/					
	0/	%	0/			Voo	%	1	2	3	4	5
	70		70			ies	INO					
International	19	31	50									
Pre-service	73	13	4	85	15			34	13	21	30	2
Early career	57	13	30	80	20	26	74	28	17	28	11	15

Around 50% of pre-service and early career teachers had experienced a practicum in two to three schools, at the time of participating in this research. Around 60% of early career teachers indicated they completed over 60 days of practicum during their studies.

7. Appendix Two Access and use of technologies

Home access

	Everyday	1-2 times a week	1-2 times a month	Not often	Never
Primary	40%	36%	4%	10%	10%
Secondary	70%	17%	12%	1%	0%
VET	83%	14%	0%	0%	3%
Pre-service	95%	4%	1%	0%	0%
International	93%	0%	0%	7%	0%

Table 37: Frequency of students' access and use of the Internet from home

Frequency of access from education and training institution

Table 38: Frequency of Internet access in computer labs by the different student cohorts

	Everyday	1-2 times a week	1-2 times a month	Not often	Never
Primary	15%	55%	8%	10%	12%
Secondary	19%	40%	11%	12%	18%
VET	25%	31%	2%	17%	25%
Pre-service	1%	9%	7%	22%	61%
International	10%	10%	0%	20%	60%

Table 39: Frequency of access and use of the Internet in classrooms or lecture theatres by the different student cohorts

	Everyday	1-2 times a week	1-2 times a month	Not often	Never
Primary	6%	58%	12%	12%	12%
Secondary	22%	56%	11%	5%	6%
VET	24%	15%	3%	20%	38%
Pre-service	9%	31%	16%	23%	21%
International	20%	30%	10%	20%	20%